LIFELONG LEARNING AND LEISURE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
12th June, 2002

Meeting commenced:
  9.30 a.m.
"
adjourned:
11.45 a.m.

PRESENT:
Councillor Pennington - in the Chair


Councillors Carson, Judge, Smyth and Witkowski
1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Cullen, Dobbs, Eglin, Jones, Slater and Upton and Reverend Dr. Archer, Mr Dyson, Mr. Nathan, Reverend Father Paxton and Mr. Wilson.

2.
FITNESS SUITE DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME

(Previous Minute 22 - 13th February, 2002)

Arising from the report on the arrangements which had been made to fund the development of fitness suites across the City, Members visited two such Fit City suites:-

· Broughton Pool - where a suite had been installed on 18th February, 2002

· Eccles - where installation was scheduled to be completed week commencing 17th June, 2002 

Members were impressed by the high quality of facilities and noted:-

· the efforts made to attract customers by using a uniform “brand” sign at all venues, improvements to the foyer and reception areas etc.

· that customer take-up was ahead of target and patrons were predominately local residents. 

· that some of the facilities (e.g. the health spa in Eccles) had been developed in response to suggestions from staff and customers

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the practice of undertaking visits on the morning when the Committee is scheduled to meet in the afternoon continue.



(2) THAT an item be included in the agenda for the afternoon meetings to enable Members to draw conclusions from the morning visits.



(3) THAT visits to the Salford Art Gallery and to libraries which have received modifications be included in the inspection programme.



(4) THAT it be noted that, if Members are not able to participate in scheduled visits, it may be possible to arrange for them to take part in visits on an individual basis.

(THE COMMITTEE ADJOURNED AT 11.45 A.M. AND RECONVENED AT 2.00 P.M. WITH A REVISED MEMBERSHIP)

LIFELONG LEARNING AND LEISURE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
12th June, 2002

Meeting re-commenced:
2.00 p.m. fillin "start time" 
"
ended:
3.45 p.m. fillin "end time" 

PRESENT:
Councillor Pennington - in the Chair fillin "line 1" 


Councillors Carson, Cullen, Eglin, Judge, Slater, Smyth and Witkowski fillin "other names" 


Councillor Mann, Lead Member for Education, also attended by invitation



Reverend Father Paxton - Co-opted Member

3.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Dobbs, Jones and Upton and Reverend Dr. Archer, Mr. Dyson, Mr. Nathan and Mr. Wilson.

4.
MEMBERSHIP OF THE COMMITTEE

The Chairman extended a warm welcome to the new Members of the Committee and staff of the Scrutiny Support Team.


RESOLVED:
THAT the membership of the Committee, as set out in the report of the Director of Corporate Services now submitted, be noted.

5.
ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED:
THAT Councillor Witkowski be elected Deputy Chairman of the Committee.

6.
PATTERN OF MEETINGS

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the proposed pattern of meetings set out in the report of the Director of Corporate Services now submitted, be approved, subject to a meeting not taking place during the August recess.




(2) THAT, in future, the Members’ briefing which precedes the Committee be cancelled and the Director of Corporate Services ascertain whether Members would have any objections to the Committee starting at 1.30 p.m. from September.

7.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS AND ACTION SHEET

RESOLVED:
THAT the minutes of the meeting held on 8th May, 2002, be approved as a correct record and the list of actions arising therefrom be noted.

8.
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2001/02 : 

FOURTH QUARTER OUTTURN


The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report containing details of the year end performance of her Directorate as measured by the statutory Best Value Performance Indicators for 2001/02.  The report indicated that (a) on balance performance had fallen since 2000/01, (b) there had, however, been improvement in some areas and some long-term trends remained upwards and (c) detailed plans had been established to secure further improvement in all areas.


Members discussed the report and a number of points were made:-

· the census information on the number of births in the area did not always provide an accurate indication of the likely future school population as account was not taken of population migration.

· action was being planned to deal with the unfilled places at both primary and secondary schools including the undertaking of reviews and liaison with Diocesan Authorities.

· efforts were made to assess the “value added” in each subject taught with a view to determining best practice.

· funding had been secured for behaviour improvement packages to help teachers learn the most effective means of disciplining pupils.

· action was being taken to recruit to the relatively high number of vacant Educational Psychologist posts which had had an adverse impact upon performance in Special Educational Needs.  Members acknowledged, however, that the shortage of such staff - whilst acute in Salford - was a national problem. The use of the Careers Service to attract applicants was unlikely to be successful as Educational Psychologists had, in addition to other qualifications, to be qualified teachers.

· a number of planned actions to promote the use of libraries (e.g. increasing the book stock, improving internet accessibility etc.) had not been implemented due to financial restrictions.

· although the Council had contributed paintings to The Lowry  the number of persons attending that facility was not reflected in the statistics for visits to museums in the City.

· the implementation of Management Information system to facilitate the collation of further data was continuing.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted and that the Director of Education and Leisure advise Councillors Cullen and Judge on, respectively, the level of adult access to City Learning Centres and the internal training available to teachers on behavioural issues.

9.
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF CITY LEISURE AND SPORTS DEVELOPMENT
A report of the Panel which had been established to undertake the abovementioned Review was submitted (a) setting out the terms of reference for the Review and indicating how these had been developed, (b) indicating the actions which had been taken under the themes of comparison, competition, challenge and consultation and (c) listing specific outcomes which had been achieved to date arising from the central themes of communication, marketing and social inclusion.

In response to concerns which Members expressed about the cost of employing consultants the Director of Education and Leisure reported that (i) consultants provided specialist skills which were not always available within local authorities, (ii) the neighbouring authorities which had considered Trust or partnership options had all used consultants and (iii) the consultants appointed to act in Salford had been subject to a tendering process intended to ensure value for money.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

10.
BEST VALUE REVIEW : FAIR FUNDING/SERVICES TO SCHOOLS

A note was submitted indicating that the need to prepare for the Council’s Comprehensive Performance Assessment and the commencement of a new member of staff within the Education and Leisure Directorate had delayed completion of the report on the abovementioned Best Value Review.


RESOLVED:
THAT consideration of this report be deferred until 10th July, 2002.

11.
WORKPLAN

The Director of Personnel and Performance submitted a workplan setting out a programme of reports for submission to the Committee up to December, 2002.


RESOLVED:
THAT the workplan be approved subject to the report on the Service Plan for 2001/02 being deferred from July to September, 2002.

12.
FORWARD PLAN

RESOLVED:
THAT the Forward Plan of key decisions for four months commencing on 1st May, 2002, now submitted, be noted.
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